
PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

FALL 2013 & WINTER 2014 

Dear Brothers, 

Greetings and warm regards from the undergraduate brothers here at 1 Webster Avenue! I hope that this edition of 
the Pillar finds you in good health and spirits. It is my pleasure to report, as many have before, that the state of our 
brotherhood remains strong, proud, and united. 

For anyone on campus, the Fall and Winter are invigorating seasons.  In the Fall, with students returning from 
summer jobs or classes, every sport, club, and student organization finds a new vitality with the initiation of its new 
members.  So it is with Tri-Kap as well.  Since the introduction of 20 new pledges after rush, the house has brimmed 
with the energy and excitement of welcoming our new members and educating them in our ways, instilling in them 
the same sort of pride for our house and brotherhood that has filled Tri-Kaps for generations. However, for all the 
excitement over new faces in our hallowed halls, it is the return of old friends to Hanover that fills us with the most 
cheer.  For the first time since pledge term our senior class of 2014 found itself wholly reunited, eagerly swapping 
stories with the 15’s, fresh off their sophomore summer. 

In the Winter, while large portions of the brotherhood explored jobs and research off campus, those of us who found 
ourselves on campus enjoyed the warmth of the house and the many winter sports opportunities the inclement 
weather afforded us. Despite the cold outside, the house was always alive and warm with brothers and alumni 
swapping stories and planning events to take our minds off the cold.. 



Even while we enjoy the social perks of our society, we remember well the academic prestige of the College and 
our own history as a literary society. The academic chairman’s report will share how guest lecturers have educated 
the brotherhood on the history of Dartmouth and Tri-Kap (two as one, forever) and will elaborate on the 
incredible ways our current undergraduates are contributing to their diverse fields of study. The Philanthropy 
Chairman’s report will describe how our brotherhood has actively sought to give back to the community we live 
in. We have also seen great athletic achievements from the brotherhood, including IM Soccer and IM Basketball 
Championships and contributions from brothers to Big Green athletic teams on both the varsity and  club levels.  

Tri-Kap remains a welcoming and inclusive house on campus. We have also been proactive concerning issues of 
sexual violence. To this end, we have required that every brother be trained by the College to spot and stop sexual 
assault whether in our house or elsewhere. 

It has been great to see alumni friends both new and old who have visited and partook in our shared heritage 
throughout the past terms. Whether it is a big weekend such as Homecoming or Winter Carnival, or the random 
winter weekend during which some Boston alumni visited, it is always fun to celebrate our brotherly connection 
with alumni. 1 Webster is as much yours as it is ours, and we always love the opportunity to welcome back those 
who built the traditions of the house. 

As we look forward to the future, we have elected our next Executive Board a term earlier than usual, in an 
attempt to allow further planning, easier transitions, and more by collaboration throughout the Winter Term and 
after. We have full faith in the next Executive Board, headed by President Anka Tezcan ’15, to guide and motivate 
the brotherhood to further achievements on campus.  

As always, we welcome feedback and other contact from alumni, and encourage you to continue to connect with 
the brotherhood. If you can make it up to the house, please feel free to contact me or the Alumni Board to make 
sure available undergraduates get a chance to greet you.. I hope you enjoy the Fall and Winter Pillar, and make 
sure to read on for much more of what we’ve been doing on campus, upcoming alumni events and other news. We 
hope to hear from you soon! 

Yours in Kappa, 

Nate Reznicek ’14 
President 

President’s Message Cont’d 

The vision for the future of Tri-Kap. Read about the Tri-Kap Capital 
Campaign and this critical time for Tri-Kap in the Board of Directors 

report within and online at www.tri-kap.com/campaign 



It was with great sadness that we learned of the passing of H. Hamilton (“Ham”) 
Chase on November 2, 2013. 

Ham’s passion for Tri-Kap began during his undergraduate years as he was an active 
member of the brotherhood.  After graduation he settled in Keene, New Hampshire 
and continued his active involvement with the College. He was often seen on the 
campus attending alumni functions. He rarely missed a home hockey game.  While in 
town, he often found time to stop by Tri-Kap to visit with the brothers.  He shared 
stories of his beloved Class of ’47 and always showed a deep concern for the welfare 
of the House. 

Ham was President of the Tri-Kap Alumni Board of Directors for many years. He 
would make the trip from Keene (often several times a week) and whenever 
necessary to attend meetings, initiate new members, or just hang out. He seemed to 
revel in the company of the brothers in the place many of us call “home at 
Dartmouth.” 

When I joined the Board in 2003, he welcomed me with his typical charm - making 
sure I felt comfortable with the group. He looked out not only for the short-term happenings in the fraternity, but also 
for the long-term needs. He started the idea of a capital campaign to address the deterioration of our, then, 85 year 
lodge building. Ham was all for anything that would make the brotherhood stronger. He truly worked for every project, 
for the welfare of Tri-Kappa, for promoting its ideals, for upholding its fair name. 

When he stepped down from the Board, the undergraduates wrote and signed a letter thanking Ham for his service.  
Alumni and undergraduates alike wrote articles in “The Pillar” celebrating his service. Francisco Ayala '02 painted a 
wonderful portrait of Ham, which hangs on the walls of the GOTE room today. Even after he stepped down from the 
Board, Ham continued to demonstrate an interest in the brothers and the welfare of the fraternity. For 70 years, Ham 
served the fraternity as a brother, alumnus, advisor, and President of the Board. He taught and embodied the Dartmouth 
“work hard, play hard” ethic. 

A portrait of Ham watches 
over the GOTE Room 

I, along with Terry Lowd ’66, Steve Larmon ’74, Matt Graves '14, 
Anka Tezcan '15, Brian White '15, Robbie Bhattacharjee '15, and 
Josh Schoenbart '16, attended the services for Ham at United Church 
of Christ, Central Square in Keene, NH on Saturday, Nov 8th. Ham’s 
wife Dot and most of his 6 children and 19 grandchildren were in 
attendance. We were all proud to sing the Tri-Kap Marching Song in 
his honor. I saw several of Ham’s children smiling while we sang. 
Ham’s daughter Carol Craig told me afterward that some of Ham’s 
classmates (Frank Weber '47, Bill Hallager '47, John Trethaway '47 
and Fred Sistare '47) were within the vicinity of where we were 
singing and were thrilled. 

A great son of Kappa has passed from the near ship to the ship in the 
distance – blazing the path before us. His leadership of the Board of 
Directors during a critical period in the House’s life was instrumental 
in keeping Tri-Kap the strong institution that it continues to be today.  
His presence and leadership were exemplary. Tri-Kap is a better 
place, as is Dartmouth College, for his devotion and dedicated 
leadership. We all owe him a great debt of gratitude for his untiring 
efforts on behalf of the fraternity.   

Yours in Kappa, 
James McKim ’83 

Tri-Kaps in attendance at Ham’s funeral. 
(Names from left to right) 

Standing: Brian White ‘15, Terry Lowd ’66, Steve 
Larmon ’74, James McKim ’83, Anka Tezcan ’15, 

Matthew Graves ’14 
Kneeling: Josh Schoenbart ’16, Robbie 

Bhattarcharjee ’15 

A TRIBUTE TO HAMILTON CHASE ’47 



The past year has been exciting for Tri-Kap. We’ve held 
Tri-Kap alumni events in Hanover at Green Key, 
Homecoming and the June Reunion period for returning 
classes. We’ve expanded our regional reunions 
program, with events in San Francisco, Boston, New 
York, Chicago and Los Angeles. It has been great to see 
Tri-Kaps of all generations reconnecting with old 
friends and building our alumni network. Upcoming 
alumni events include our Annual Meeting during 
Green Key on Saturday, May 17 at 1pm, with new 
member initiation beforehand at 11:30.  We will also 
be hosting events for the returning June Reunion 
classes. On Saturday, June 7 from 3pm-5pm, Tri-Kap 
will host the ’64s for their 50th Reunion.  On Friday, 
June 13 from 4-6pm, Tri-Kap will host the ’73s, ’74s, 
’75s, ’84s, ’89s, ’03, ’04s, ’05s, and ’09s. Please email 
us at kappa.kappa.kappa.society@gmail.com if you’d 
like to help plan an upcoming event. 

We are also at a pivotal moment in Tri-Kap’s long 
history.   Due to changes in building codes, a lack of 
long-term investment over the years, and the old age of 
the house, we must undertake a large-scale construction 
project to renovate and improve our house at 1 Webster 
Avenue. Tri-Kap is now the last Dartmouth fraternity to 
have yet to meet the new requirements.  If we do not act 
now, our home at 1 Webster Avenue will be shut down, 
and our very existence threatened.  After many months 
of planning, we began the Tri-Kap Capital Campaign 
to raise the funds necessary to begin construction as 
soon as possible and seed an endowment to guarantee 
future maintenance. In a few short months, we have 
raised over $450,000 in pledges from over 150 alumni. 
However, if we are to preserve the Tri-Kap experience 
that was afforded to us by older alumni, we need to 
raise much more. Join your fellow Tri-Kaps who are 
supporting this experience by giving to the Tri-Kap 
Capital Campaign.  We ask that all alumni contribute to 
the Campaign to the greatest extent possible, so that we 
can continue to serve the Dartmouth community, 
provide a unique undergraduate experience, and build 
lifelong friendships. Please visit www.trikap.com/
campaign for more information and to find out how 
you can get involved. Join us in writing the next chapter 
in Tri-Kap’s history.  To Dartmouth and to Kappa, two 
as one forever. 

Yours in Kappa, 

The Tri-Kap Board of Directors 

Fall Philanthropy Chair Report 

This fall, the brotherhood spearheaded and participated 
in a variety of philanthropic events. Besides co-
sponsoring and donating to a variety of events such as 
the CHaD (Children’s Hospital at Dartmouth) half 
marathon and 5k, we also volunteered and donated at 
the campus blood drive. 

On Saturday, October 27th, we opened our doors to the 
Upper Valley community for our annual Halloween on 
Webster Ave event. We invite Our pledges ran a 
frightening haunted house in our basement while six 
sororities helped us run different booths upstairs, with 
activities ranging from apple bobbing, cornhole, face 
painting, and cookie decorating. We had a great turnout 
with children of all ages showing up to share in the 
Halloween spirit with us. While the '16s weren't quite 
able to make the Haunted House as scary as us '15s did 
last year, all attendees had a great time and were 
impressed with the effort and set up of the house. This 
event continues to be an important touchstone for 
demonstrating the beneficial community-building 
impact of Greek houses, and demonstrates Tri-Kap’s 
firm commitment to improve the lives of others. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Manav Raj ’15 
Philanthropy Chair 

Board of Directors Report Philanthropy Report 

Families of the Upper Valley community 
enjoying the many activities at our  

annual Haunted House  



Winter Philanthropy Chair Report 

As part of our continuing focus on serving low income 
families of the Upper Valley, Caleb An ’15, Chris 
Clark ’14, Josh Schoenbart ’16, and Brian White ’15 
cooked a ‘ghetti dinner for some 20 needy Upper Valley 
families at Our Savior Lutheran Church in Hanover. 
The event was sponsored by Tri-Kap and hosted by 
Students Fighting Hunger, a non-profit that works to 
provide meals for local families struggling to meet 
dietary needs while also raising awareness about 
national and global hunger-related issues. Each brother 
enjoyed the opportunity to engage with Upper Valley 
residents and learn about the lifestyle and problems 
associated with hunger. Our Savior Luther Church’s 
pastor, Reverend Michael Thomas, commented on the 
success of the event and invited us to return during 
future academic terms.  We are looking forward to 
returning to the church in April, although we have not 
decided whether we will stick with our well-practiced 
‘ghetti and meatball recipe or try something new! 

There was also great brotherhood turnout to both set up 
for and donate to the Red Cross Blood Drive. Many of 
the premed brothers stressed how important donating 
blood is for saving lives, and a large part of the 
brotherhood turned out to make the event a larger 
success than it has been before. 

As we look forward to planning more philanthropic 
events, we invite all alumni to submit ideas for which 
causes they are particularly passionate for. The 
brotherhood has discussed a desire to focus on more 
fundraising alongside our community events, so we 
would love to work with our alumni base to found a 
project to raise money for a great cause! Please email 
either kappa.kappa.kappa@dartmouth.edu or me at 
bwhite1010@gmail.com to get in contact about 
philanthropy events. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Brian White ’15 
Philanthropy Chair 

Philanthropy Report Cont’d 
Fall Academic Chair Report 

This past year has seen tremendous academic 
engagement from the brotherhood, from participating in 
study abroad programs to conducting research with 
professors across the College, Tri-Kaps have continued 
to add to the vibrant academic community at the 
College. In the economics and finance disciplines, 
Robbie Bhattercharjee ’15 has been conducting 
research on the valuation of VIX volatility derivatives 
and is a member of the College’s Fed Challenge team, 
which took second place behind Harvard in regional 
competition. In the government department, Parth 
Kaul ’14 is doing research for his senior honors thesis 
on the scholar Leo Strauss. As a Presidential Scholar, 
Anthony Zhao ’14 worked on the development of a 
multiplexed assay for the detection of antimicrobial 
peptides in biological fluids and co-authored a 
manuscript recently published in the Journal of 
Immunological Methods. Currently, a trio of ’15s are 
studying abroad: Kevin Moon studying Religion in 
Scotland, while Hank Swerdloff and Joon Ho Baak 
are on language study-abroad programs in France and 
Spain, respectively. We eagerly await their return to 
campus to share tales from their travels abroad.  

Yours in Kappa, 

Anthony Zhao ’14 
Academic Chair 

Academic Chairman’s Report 

The Tri-Kap  
Capital Campaign 

Read about the Tri-Kap Capital Campaign 
and view the Campaign video today at 

www.tri-kap.com/campaign! 

Tri-Kap Needs Your Help! 



Winter Academic Chair Report 

This fall and winter, we have continued our tradition of 
hosting faculty speakers in our hallowed halls. Earlier 
this month, the brotherhood hosted Dr. Albert G. 
Mulley Jr. ’70, current Director of The Dartmouth 
Center for Health Care Delivery as well as proud 
alumnus and former trustee of the College. As a thought 
leader in the field of informed decision-making, Dr. 
Mulley engaged the brotherhood and its guests in a 
lively conversation about Dartmouth and its role in the 
future of health care. In our second talk, we invited 
Professor of History Emeritus Jere Daniell to our 
hallowed halls, who shared stories of Tri-Kap 
throughout the College’s history. We also recently 
hosted Professor Julie Kalish to talk to the brotherhood 
about constitutional law. She works for the Institute of 
Writing and Rhetoric and is on the Board of Governors 
for Vermont ACLU.  

Brothers continued to work hard on their academics and 
dedicate themselves to research on campus. The 
brotherhood achieved an above IFC average GPA of 
3.513. Looking to the Spring term, we have plans to 
break into the Top 5 of Greek GPA’s through more 
organized brotherhood study groups. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Anthony Zhao ’14 
Academic Chairman 

Academic Report (Cont’d) 

Look out for a Reunion by You! 

Make sure you check www.tri-kap.com often to 
see the latest dates for a reunion by you. We 
regularly have alumni reunions in New York 
City, Boston, Chicago, Atlanta, Los Angeles and 
San Francisco. 

Be sure to come visit for Green Key on May 
17th and attend Initiation at 11:30am followed 
by the Annual Meeting at 1:00pm. 
Refreshments and food will be served before 
and after the Annual Meeting. 

Tri-Kap will also be hosting events for the June 
reunion classes: 

On Saturday, June 7 from 3pm-5pm, Tri-Kap 
will host the ‘64s for their 50th Reunion.   

On Friday, June 13 from 4-6pm, Tri-Kap will 
host the ‘73s, ‘74s, ‘75s, ‘84s, ‘89s, ’03, ‘04s, 
‘05s, and ‘09s.  

We look forward to seeing you all there! 

Jeremy Thibodeau ‘14 is currently directing 
and producing a feature film “The 
Union” (working title) that is well on it’s way to 
completion. 

Dr. Albert G. Mulley Jr. ’70, the Director of the 
Dartmouth Center for Health Care Delivery, engaging a 
group of brothers in our Grand Hall about the future of 
health care. 



Fall Programming Chair Report 

During the fall the brotherhood enjoyed as many 
outdoors programming events as was possible before 
the weather got too cold. With four different barbeques, 
each one with a great spread of food ranging from 
chicken wings to shrimp kabobs, brothers got to enjoy 
time on our porch in the fall sun while feasting on 
awesome food. Our favorite barbeque was the one we 
held over Homecoming, which saw dozens of alumni 
sharing in the fantastic culinary preparations of Sander 
Davis ’14, with his signature Cajun chicken thighs.  

Besides our many barbeques, we had a very successful 
Lock-In event where the brotherhood enjoyed a variety 
of events in the house and were not allowed to leave. 
Following a very competitive brotherhood football 
game out by the rugby fields, brothers held a house 
discussion, got to experience a “reverse” mock 
meetings where new members pretended to be execs, 
and watched a movie. Lock-In is always one of the 
most special times of the year for the brotherhood, and 
this fall’s was one of the best ones we have held in a 
long time. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Max Frenkel ’14 and Robbie Bhattarcharjee ‘15 
Programming Chairs 

Programming Report 
Winter Programming Chair  Report 

This winter the brotherhood took full advantage of the 
heavy weather to plan some truly fantastic 
programming events. 

There were several brotherhood trips out to the slopes 
of Killington and the Dartmouth Ski Way to enjoy the 
great winter sports conditions. Our most successful trip 
out to Killington was organized by Kyle Bojanowski 
‘14 and Josh Schoenbart ’16, featuring the more 
advanced brothers instructing the skiing newbies on 
how to take on the slopes.  

When the weather got especially bad and made it 
impossible to leave the house, the brotherhood almost 
always scheduled a movie night on the projector in the 
house library. Movies ranged from classics like Lord of 
the Rings to newer releases such as Lone Survivor and 
the brotherhood favorite Lego Movie. These events also 
saw great attendance from potential new members of 
the ‘17 class, offering the opportunity to get to know 
and recruit the future members of our brotherhood.  

A new event that saw a lot of brotherhood enthusiasm 
was the weekly Cigars and Scotch event. Held every 
Thursday, this event saw brothers and their friends from 
diverse groups around campus discussing current 
events, politics, and issues from around campus in an 
informal environment. All this while enjoying fine 
cigars and scotches provided by the brotherhood deep 
into the night. 

As we look into the future, we have many fun and 
connecting programming events planned. Events such 
as a Harpoon brewery tour and attending sporting 
events will provide even further bonding experiences 
for our already tight brotherhood. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Max Frenkel ’14 and Josh Schoenbart ‘16 
Programming Chairs 

Programming Report Cont’d 

Subscribe to the Tri-Kap 
Email List! 

If you do not receive the emails from Tri-
Kap, please head over to www.eepurl.com/
iRsb5 to stay up to date with the latest Tri-

Kap news from the undergraduates and 
Board of Directors 



Tri-Kap has strengthened relationships with sororities 
throughout the fall and winter with fun and popular 
tails events. By incorporating exciting themes and 
improved brotherhood organization, we have revamped 
the house’s image. Utilizing the first floor for card 
games and mingling and the basement with vortex, bar 
games, and pong, many students have come and 
returned for more. Among the best events were James 
Bond Martini Tails with Tri-Delta sorority, where 
everyone dressed up in formal attire and were brought 
cocktail drinks on trays by the pledges. This term we 
also fully reinstated Freeze, co-hosting with a different 
sorority each time Freeze was held.     

Additionally, we featured an entirely new event this 
term, in which we turned the library into classic bar for 
the night, serving signature drinks to campus. This 
event was a giant success, with special shout outs to 
Jeremy Thibodeau ’14 and Hector Moreno ‘15 for 
putting in a huge effort to create the alternative social 
space. We also had Rockstar Energy Drink sponsor our 
Club Kappa dance party by giving us a few cases of 
their drink and promotional materials. With their help, 
we had a fantastic event with high turnout and dancing 
that lasted throughout the night. 

With a new class behind us, we feel confident that the 
rest of the year will boast many unforgettable nights 
that our classes will cherish throughout their time at 
Tri-Kap.  

Yours in Kappa, 
Andres Ramirez ’14, Anka Tezcan ’15, and Josh Tupler ‘16 
Social Chairman 

Social Chairman’s Report 

The Dartmouth Community enjoying itself at our first 
bar-style event 

Fall Jock Chair Report 

This fall was a time of great athletic success at Tri-Kap, 
with more emphasis and effort put into athletic 
achievement. Through a strongly athletic pledge class 
and increased participation from the brotherhood, we 
were able to emerge victorious as IM Soccer 
Champions. Through dominating performances from 
Hector Iturbe ‘16 and Anka Tezcan ’15 (both Club 
Soccer phenoms) we cruised to a 2-0 victory over AXA 
for the championship. We also began practice to win the 
IM Basketball Tourney next term. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Brian Grumka ’15 
Jock Chairman 

Winter Jock Chair Report 

Building off the momentum of our IM Soccer 
Championship, the brothers bonded together to 
dominate the boards and take home the IM Basketball 
Championship this past winter. With a victory over a 
difficult Chi Heorot team, we managed to bring home 
the gold for a second term in a row. We look forward to 
continuing this dynasty into the spring by winning the 
IM Softball Championship, which has been won many 
times by Tri-Kap teams of the past. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Hector Iturbe ’16 
Jock Chairman 

Jock Chairman’s Report 

The victorious Tri-Kap Intramural Champions 



13F and 14W have been especially busy terms for the 
house managers, and we are glad to say that we have 
seen many improvements to the physical plant. We are 
especially proud to state that this term, brothers’ 
contributions to the house were at an all time high. 
Brothers from all classes have worked hard on this 
term’s lock-in projects that ranged from arranging the 
composites, reseeding and maintaining the lawn, to 
completely re-painting the first floor living room. The 
second floor beach has also undergone a complete 
overhaul, and has become a popular space for brothers 
to hang out and enjoy the weather with some smooth 
brews. The basement was graced with the purchase of a 
new stainless-steel fridge to reduce electricity costs and 
more efficiently use our basement space. The GOTE 
room remains in pristine condition always to 
accommodate both Executive and Annual meetings. 

Tri-Kap successfully passed all of its Housekeeping and 
FiSH inspections to usher in a very fruitful reunion 
over Homecoming Weekend. While we recognize the 
dire need for long-term renovations to the physical 
plant, we are proud to report that the brothers are 
working hard to maintain the state of the house. There 
are several lock-in projects planned to improve the 
condition of the house and revitalize the scene for when 
the rest of the brotherhood returns. 

The house managers respect and honor the tradition of 
maintaining the physical plant of 1 Webster Ave., and 
hope that our contributions to the house, along with 
those of the rest of the brotherhood, will preserve Tri-
Kap’s place in the history of Dartmouth College. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Matthew Graves ’14, Will Bollenbach ’15, and Jake 
Bayer ‘16 
House Managers 

House Manager’s Report 
We are now through our winter term, and the financial 
situation at Tri-Kap continues to stay healthy. The 
brothers have been working together in tightening 
budgets to help support The Tri-Kap Capital Campaign. 
Despite budget cuts, the brothers at Tri-Kap were able 
to enjoy numerous social and programming events. 
Among other events, the brothers at Tri-Kap have 
planned to make a day trip to go skeet-shooting later 
this term. 

This fall, we also set aside a significant portion of our 
fall term funds to work on the physical plant. In 
addition to fixing doors throughout the house, we were 
able to acquire a pool table, repaint numerous areas 
around the house, and purchase a brand new 
refrigerator.  

In the winter, we were able to save a large amount of 
money to top up our safety fund after the many 
expenses related to the fire damage from Fall 2012. 

Overall our operating budgets and monetary situation 
have become much stronger over the past two terms 
and we look forward to continuing to work with the 
Board of Directors to maintain financial health going 
forward. 

Yours in Kappa, 

Chris Richardson ‘14 
Treasurer 

Treasurer’s Report 

A group of brothers looking classy in the Great 
Hall at our successful Winter Rush 

Register to receive emails, visit our blog, and 
learn more about the Campaign at 

www.tri-kap.com 

Join our Facebook group at 
www.facebook.com/groups/

kappa.kappa.kappa/  

Please contact us with any questions or share 
stories of your time at 1 Webster at 

kappa.kappa.kappa@dartmouth.edu 



IN MEMORIAM 
David C. Angell ’51 
David C. Angell ’51, M.D., died in his hometown of 
Eau Claire, Wisconsin, on May 21, 2013. He loved the 
out-of-doors. His idea of a perfect day included hiking, 
biking, running, swimming, skiing, canoeing, rafting, 
bird-watching—activities that combined his passions for 
nature, fitness and adventure. He and his wife, Joan, 
shared many of these interests; they bicycled though 
each of the 251 towns in Vermont and enjoyed several 
strenuous bicycling trips in Europe. At Dartmouth he 
was  an active member of the Outing Club and the 
Ledyard Canoe Club. He and his roommate Jim Asker 
’51 canoed from Evanston, Illinois, to New Orleans as 
undergraduates. Dave also played trumpet in the 
Marching Band and was a member of Kappa Kappa 
Kappa. His professional life was spent as an analytical 
and clinical pathologist at Sacred Heart Hospital in Eau 
Claire, following receipt of his medical degree at 
McGill University and two years service in the U.S. 
Army. In addition to outdoor and fitness activities, Dave 
was active in tall grass prairie restoration efforts in 
Wisconsin and served on the boards of the Eau Claire 
YMCA and of his church. He was a lifelong learner, 
cherishing the excitement of trying new things. One of 
his legacies is the Indianhead Track Club in western 
Wisconsin, which he co-founded 45 years ago and led 
for many years. Besides his wife, David is survived by 
three children and three grandchildren. His father, 
Wilmer Angell, M.D., was a member of Dartmouth’s 
class of 1922. 

Hugh Francis Lena Jr. ’43 
Hugh Francis Lena Jr. ’43 died June 28 at his home in 
Niantic, Connecticut. At Dartmouth he was a premed 
major, a member of Kappa Kappa Kappa and Alpha 
Kappa Kappa, participated in gymnastics and was active 
with the Friends of Aquinas House. He stayed on in 
Hanover after graduation to attend Dartmouth’s two-
year Medical School, then went on to receive his 
medical degree from Cornell Medical School in 1945. 
After completing his surgical residency at the University 
of Michigan Hospital in Ann Arbor, Michigan, Hugh 
joined the U.S. Air Force’s medical division, stationed 
in Denver. While there he met and married Edith Jeanne 
Bennett (always called Jeanne) in 1947. He was 
discharged as a captain in 1948. Hugh spent most of his 
medical career as an attending surgeon at Lawrence and 
Memorial Hospital in New London, Connecticut. He 
specialized in general surgery with an emphasis on 
abdominal, hand and pediatric surgery. He was as 
member of the editorial board of the Connecticut State 
Medical Journal, president of the New London County 

Medical Association and received a special papal award 
from Pope Paul VI in 1965. He enjoyed hunting, fishing, 
camping and photography. Hugh made hunting trips to 
Africa, Newfoundland, British Columbia, the Yukon 
Territory and Scotland. Ever loyal to Dartmouth, Hugh 
was a class agent, on the class executive committee and 
was a Dartmouth club president. Jeanne died in 1999. 
Hugh is survived by four daughters, two sons and 10 
grandchildren. His son Peter graduated from Dartmouth 
in 1979. 

Frederick Arthur “Tad” Stahl ’52 
Frederick Arthur “Tad” Stahl ’52 died unexpectedly on 
July 26. He was born in Danbury, Connecticut, and 
came to college from Danbury high school. At 
Dartmouth Tad majored in architecture, was a member 
of Kappa Kappa Kappa and graduated summa cum 
laude. He was a Rufus Choate Scholar and received the 
Phi Beta Kappa scholarship prize. He also sang in the 
Glee Club. He went to the Harvard Graduate School of 
Design for a year and received an M.Arch. at the MIT 
School of Architecture and Planning. Dartmouth then 
awarded Tad a Reynolds Fellowship that took him to 
London for 18 months of research and teaching. He 
went on to build an extensive record as an architect 
responsible for the State Street Bank building at 225 
Franklin St., the 1976 restoration of Quincy Market and 
the Park Street Church ministries building among many 
other significant commissions in Boston and beyond. He 
was honored by Dartmouth in Boston as a Builder of the 
Green in the 1990s. Tad also served as a board member 
of the Boston Architectural Center, one of America’s 
foremost schools of design. He never lost his love of 
music and he sang with the Apollo Club, America’s 
oldest continuous male chorus. He and his wife lived in 
Beacon Hill in Boston from 1964 until his passing. He is 
survived by his wife of 52 years, Jane, and children 
Matthew, Nicholas’90 and Isabelle. 

Hugh Joseph Connelly Jr. ’54 
Hugh Joseph Connelly Jr. ’54 passed away on May 11, 
2012, at the Compassionate Care Center in Trenton, 
New Jersey. Hugh came to Dartmouth from Trenton 
Catholic Boys’ High School. He was a brother of Kappa 
Kappa Kappa. Hugh served in the U.S. Army and was a 
graduate of Georgetown Law School. He was retired 
after more then 30 years of working for the New Jersey 
Department of Corrections. He is predeceased by his 
wife, Christine, and is survived by his sons Kevin and 
Kyle. 



IN MEMORIAM 
Dennis J. Sanidas Jr. ’57 
Dennis J. Sanidas Jr. ’57 passed away on April 22 in 
Stuart, Florida. He grew up in New Bedford, 
Massachusetts, and after graduating from New Bedford 
High School, entered Dartmouth in the fall of 1953. At 
Dartmouth he majored in zoology and belonged to 
Kappa Kappa Kappa, Rowing Club, Yacht Club and the 
debate team. He went on to graduate from Boston 
University Medical School in 1961. After an internship 
at Beverly (Massachusetts) Hospital Dennis did his 
residency in radiology while serving in the U.S. Army at 
the Fitzsimmons Army Medical Center in Denver. In 
1968 Dennis and his family settled in Falmouth, 
Massachusetts, on Cape Cod. He was a founder of Bay 
Radiology Associates and served as a radiologist at 
Falmouth Hospital and Tobey Hospital in Wareham, 
Massachusetts. He also served on the board of directors 
of Falmouth Bank and Trust Co. An avid fisherman, 
Dennis spent as much of his time on the water as 
possible, most often with all or part of his family in tow. 
He is survived by children Brett and Amy and three 
grandchildren. His wife of 46 years, Sylvia (“Nickie”), 
passed away in 2005. 

James Leon Fraser ’52 
James Leon Fraser ’52 died at home in Williston, 
Vermont, on February 4. Jim was born in Paris, France, 
attended the Buckley School in New York City, 
Eaglebrook School in Deerfield, Massachusetts, Brooks 
School in North Andover, Massachusetts, and 
Dartmouth, graduating in 1952. While at Dartmouth he 
majored in economic geography and was a Rufus 
Choate Scholar as well as a senior fellow. He was a 
member of Kappa Kappa Kappa. Following college Jim 
married Mary Ann Gunther and served in the U.S. Army 
Counter Intelligence Corps. After military service he 
moved to New York City and worked first for First 
National City Bank, then for the brokerage firm of 
Hayden, Stone & Co. In 1961 Jim founded the Fraser 
Publishing Co. in Wells, Vermont, which published 
books focusing on creativity and independent thinking 
as it relates to investments, speculation, socio-
economics and the history of Wall Street. Jim also 
collected and sold out-of-print books on these topics. In 
1969 Jim moved Fraser Publishing to Burlington, 
Vermont, where in 1971 he also founded Fraser 
Management Associates Inc., a financial and investment 
counsel firm. In the late 1970s he was a columnist for 
U.S. News & World Report as well as a columnist in 
Better Investing. In 1970 he divorced, and in 1973 
married Victoria Keller Becker, an artist and 

administrator. Jim is survived by Victoria, son Mark, 
daughter Maury, eight grandchildren and six great-
grandchildren. His son Kevin predeceased him in 2000. 

Edward F. Everett ’54 
Edward F. Everett ’54 passed away on January 31 in 
Pembroke, New Hampshire. Ted came to Dartmouth 
from Vermont Academy. At Dartmouth he majored in 
geography and was a brother of Kappa Kappa Kappa. 
After Dartmouth he served two years in the Air Force 
before joining the property and casualty insurance 
agency of Morrill and Everett in Concord, New 
Hampshire, where he spent his entire career. Ted was an 
avid radio operator. He obtained his first license 
(W1TNO) while a freshman at Dartmouth and later 
added W1ALE. He participated in many ham radio nets, 
often being net control for the Granite State net. He was 
a judge for both ice and roller skating and traveled 
around New England and to Lake Placid, New York, 
judging figure-skating competitions. A lifelong 
bachelor, Ted is survived by his sisters Jean and 
Cynthia.  


